
MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MONTHLY MEETING OF  

THE TOWN BOARD OF THE TOWN OF NEW LEBANON   

HELD ON DECEMBER 8, 2020 

Present:   Tistrya Houghtling, Supervisor  

    Norman Rasmussen, Councilmember (online)  

    Deborah Gordon, Councilmember (online @ 7:02 pm) 

John Trainor, Councilmember  

 

Absent:   Jesse Newton, Councilmember 

 

Recording Secretary: Marsha “Marcie” Robertson, Town Clerk 

Others Present: Paul McCreary, Town Engineer  

Ed Godfroy, LVPA 

Steve Powers, CAC & CSC Chair (online) 

Bruce Shenker, NL Rep to CC Enviro Mgmt (online) 

Monte Wasch, BEDC Chair (online 7:18 pm) 

David Farren, CAC Chair (online 8:16 pm) 

 

CALL TO ORDER: 

The meeting was called to order at 7:00 pm by Supervisor Houghtling.  A 

moment of silence was held followed by the flag salute.  The meeting was held 

in person at the New Lebanon Town Hall, 14755 State Route 22 North, New 

Lebanon, NY 12125, online via google meets and live streamed for the public at:  

 
https://townhallstreams.com/towns/new_lebanon_ny  

 

MINUTES: 

The minutes of the November 4, 2020 Public Hearing on LVPA Contract; 

November 4, 2020 Public Hearing on LVPA 2021 Budget; November 4, 

2020 Public Hearing on Town 2021 Budget; November 10, 2020 Regular 

Meeting and November 20, 2020 Special Meeting meetings were reviewed.  

A motion was made by Supervisor Houghtling, seconded by Councilmember 

Trainor and approved unanimously except Councilmember Newton who was 

absent to approve the minutes as typed.   

 

FINANCIAL: 

Supervisor’s Report: 

Since this was an in person and live streamed meeting the Supervisor’s Report 

as of November 30, 2020 was available to the public via the Town Clerk’s email 

and the Town website and the Town Board was emailed the Supervisor’s Report 

by Supervisor Houghtling.  A motion was made by Councilmember Gordon to 

accept the Supervisor’s report as typed.  The motion was seconded by 

Councilmember Trainor.   

  

Roll Call Vote: 

  Councilmember Rasmussen -   Aye 

  Councilmember Gordon -    Aye 

  Supervisor Houghtling -    Aye 

  Councilmember Newton -    Absent 

  Councilmember Trainor -    Aye 

 

PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR: 

Supervisor Houghtling stated that she had an email with a concern about a tree 

on the corner of Spring Hill Road and Main Street, the tree has been 

https://townhallstreams.com/towns/new_lebanon_ny


deteriorating for years, coming down in pieces.  Years ago, this resident wrote 

the town asking for help in getting the landowner to remove this hazard.  

Supervisor Houghtling stated that she encouraged the resident to contact 

Highway Superintendent Winestock directly because he could determine if it 

fell within the town’s right of way or not, which will determine if the town can 

and should do something about it or not.  Tony Winig stated to Supervisor 

Houghtling that he is officially requesting this item to be added to the 

discussion for the Town Board Meeting.  Supervisor Houghtling informed Mr. 

Winig that it wouldn’t be added to the agenda but it could be submitted for 

Privilege of the Floor.  Supervisor Houghtling read Mr. Winig’s email 

submission for the Privilege of the Floor: 

  

Thanks, Tistrya.  I left a voicemail for Jeff Weinstock at (518) 794-8580 at 2:20PM EST 
today 30NOV20 asking him if these two trees on north side of Main Street between 
Cassavant house and corner of Spring Hill Road on Map Parcel # 59 are on the town right-
of-way or not.  If they are, I request the town have these two mostly-dead trees taken 
down ASAP.  In my opinion, they are a continuing danger to vehicles and walking public 
due to large falling branches.  Most recent example of falling debris was on 17NOV20 per 
the two attached photos.  I ask that this be brought up at the upcoming 08DEC20 town 
board meeting for purpose of 'privilege of the floor' and read into the meeting 
record.  regards / Tony Winig 

 

Supervisor Houghtling stated that it sounds like Mr. Winig has already 

contacted Highway Superintendent Winestock, hopefully he can get back to Mr. 

Winig and they can follow-up at the next meeting if Highway Superintendent 

Winestock hasn’t responded to Mr. Winig directly. 

 

Supervisor Houghtling checked her email and there were no other emails for 

this privilege of the floor.   

 

CERTIFICATE OF APPRECIATION: 

Supervisor Houghtling stated that they had a very special Certificate of 

Appreciation tonight, our Town Engineer, Paul McCreary is retiring from his 

service to the town as of December 31st of 2020.  Supervisor Houghtling stated 

that she wanted to give a heartfelt appreciation to Paul for his many years of 

service to the town.  Supervisor Houghtling stated that she has worked with 

him the whole time that she has been in elected office at the Town Hall and 

that Paul has been an amazing asset to the town and the community, she is sad 

to see him go but wishes Paul well on his journey.  Supervisor Houghtling 

continued to say that Paul has always gone above and beyond, there is nothing 

that Paul won’t help the town with.  He often spends his own time and does not 

always invoice for, which Supervisor Houghtling encourages him to put on his 

invoice.  A lot of what Paul does, he does because he really does care about our 

community.  He is often in conversation with Supervisor Houghtling, Cissy 

Hernandez, CEO, the Planning Board, the Planning Board Chair and he is very 

active and involved.  His work is stellar and top notch, he is so knowledgeable 

about everything that he does and Supervisor Houghtling is so grateful for 

everything that Paul has done for our town and community, she hopes that he 

will stay in touch and not be a stranger. 

 

Town Engineer, Paul McCreary said thank you and that it has been a hoot and 

it has been his pleasure. 

 

Supervisor Houghtling presented retiring Town Engineer, Paul McCreary with 



a Certificate of Appreciation on behalf of the Town Board and the Town.  
 

BUDGET AMENDMENT #9 OF 2020: 

Supervisor Houghtling stated that we are moving another $4,000.00 into the 

Attorney line from the Attorney litigation line, so in the overall budget they 

have not increased the attorney fees, the $15,000.00 that they took out for 

litigation that is not being used this year other then a small amount, they are 

moving $4,000.00 over.  Supervisor Houghtling stated that she did talk with 

the Town Attorney and asked him not to go over his hours of the flat rate of 

$1,800 that they pay him every month for the month of December, so if they 

start getting close to there, the Attorney will let the Supervisor and CEO, Cissy 

Hernandez know and then they can decide if it is an absolute emergency that 

they have to use him for or if they can wait until January. 

 

Supervisor Houghtling stated that HR contractual expense is for training, they 

did training through the County this year. 

 

Supervisor Houghtling stated that the Buildings Equipment was for a new 

vacuum to replace the old one that died. 

 

Supervisor Houghtling stated that for Central Printing and Mailing they will 

probably have to do another budget amendment; this was just a line that was 

just under-budgeted somehow.  The $700.00 on this budget amendment is to 

cover the current bill for November and we will see what the year end bills are 

before moving any more money to cover the rest of the bills. 

 

Supervisor Houghtling stated that Superintendent of Highways overdrew his 

general .4 and she is not sure if he was aware of this or why this happened. 

 

Town Clerk Robertson stated that this may have had to do with the extra cost 

associated with the purchasing of toilet paper or paper towels, cleaning and 

disinfecting supplies due to the availability as a result of COVID.  The Town 

Clerk’s office often will have to purchase what they can get, when they can get 

it and that doesn’t always allow for price shopping. 

 

Supervisor Houghtling stated that in the highway fund, the state retirement 

was just under-budgeted.  The general account was over-budgeted and the 

highway account was under-budgeted. 

  

General Fund: 
$  4,000.00 from A-1420.42 (Attorney – Cont. Exp. Litigation) 

$     200.00 from A-1620.4 (Buildings – Cont. Exp.) 

$     901.00 from A-1990.4 (Contingency) 

$  4,000.00 to A-1420.4 (Attorney – Cont. Exp.) 

$     150.00        to A-1430.4 (Human Resources – Cont. Exp.) 

$     200.00        to A-1620.2 (Buildings - Equipment) 

$     700.00        to A-1670.4 (Central Printing & Mailing – Cont. Exp.) 

$       51.00        to A-5010.4 (Super of Hwys. – Cont. Exp. 

 

Highway Fund: 
$11,766.00 from DA-5130.2 (Machinery - Equipment) 

$11,766.00 to DA-9010.8 (State Retirement) 

 

A motion was made by Supervisor Houghtling and seconded by Councilmember 

Trainor to approve the above noted budget amendment. 



 

Roll Call Vote: 

  Councilmember Rasmussen -   Aye 

  Councilmember Gordon -    Aye 

  Supervisor Houghtling -    Aye 

  Councilmember Newton -    Absent 

  Councilmember Trainor -    Aye 

 

AUDIT OF BILLS: 

General Nos. 385 through 428, in the amount of $93,160.23; 

Highway Nos. 119 through 128 in the amount of $41,822.76; and 

Escrow Nos. 22 through 24, in the amount of $1,025.00; 

As listed on Abstract No. 12 dated December 8, 2020. 

 

A motion was made by Supervisor Houghtling and seconded by Councilmember 

Gordon to pay the above noted claims from their respective accounts. 

 

Roll Call Vote: 

  Councilmember Rasmussen -   Aye 

  Councilmember Gordon -    Aye 

  Supervisor Houghtling -    Aye 

  Councilmember Newton -    Absent 

  Councilmember Trainor -    Aye 

 

 

OLD BUSINESS: 

Proposed Local Law #4 of 2020 Amending Dog Control Laws:  

Supervisor Houghtling stated that they had a Public Hearing before the 

regular meeting and they didn’t hear anything from the public regarding this 

law. 

 

A motion was made by Supervisor Houghtling to adopt Proposed Local Law #4 

of 2020, a local law to amend Chapter 71 of the Code of the Town of New 

Lebanon as Local Law #4 of the year 2020.  The motion was seconded by 

Councilmember Trainor. 

 

Roll Call Vote: 

  Councilmember Rasmussen -   Aye 

  Councilmember Gordon -    Aye 

  Supervisor Houghtling -    Aye 

  Councilmember Newton -    Absent 

  Councilmember Trainor -    Aye 

 

See Addendum A 
 

Highway Asset Management Plan: 

Supervisor Houghtling stated that this was adjourned from October to 

December so that Councilmembers Rasmussen and Newton could get together 

with Highway Superintendent Winestock and work on it.  Councilmember 

Newton is absent tonight, Supervisor Houghtling asked Councilmember 

Rasmussen if they had a chance to work on this?   

 

Councilmember Rasmussen stated that they have not.  Councilmember Newton 

was going to meet with Highway Superintendent Winestock and review the 

inventory before they moved on. 



 

Supervisor Houghtling stated that she did reach out to some other Supervisors 

for Canaan, Ancram and Copake because they are three towns in the county 

that are similar to New Lebanon demographically when it comes to dirt roads 

and road mileage.   

 

Supervisor Houghtling stated that she did receive a nice Equipment List from 

the Town of Copake which is essentially the same thing we are looking for.  The 

list has information such as year, age, est. replacement year, age at 

replacement, make, model, mileage, hours, est. replacement cost and VIN.   

 

Supervisor Houghtling stated that she sees their Internationals trucks are 

replaced around fifteen and twenty years, while the initial document that 

Councilmember Newton and Highway Superintendent Winestock has our trucks 

at eight to ten years for the same type of truck.  Supervisor Houghtling stated 

that she is not a professional when it comes to trucks but it seems like maybe 

we are replacing ours too quickly or we are doing something wrong when it 

comes to upkeep and maintenance because ours are needing to replaced around 

eight years and the other town’s trucks are lasting fifteen to twenty years.  

Supervisor Houghtling stated that if Highway Superintendent Winestock or 

Councilmember Newton has a reason for this she would love to hear from them. 

 

Supervisor Houghtling stated that with the small trucks the other town has 

their est. replacement age at ten to twelve years and we have ours at three to 

four years, so again it is about one third of the time that we are using our 

trucks. 

 

Supervisor Houghtling stated that the other towns backhoe is twenty-five years 

old and they don’t even have an estimated replacement date and when she 

asked them about it, they responded that they will use their backhoe until it 

doesn’t work anymore.  Our replacement of the backhoe is est. every four to five 

years, so they are actually getting five times the life of the equipment. 

 

Supervisor Houghtling stated that the other towns tractors are twenty-five to 

twenty-seven years and ours are eight to ten years.  Their grader is thirty-five 

years old, with no estimated replacement date and ours is every twelve to 

sixteen years. 

 

Supervisor Houghtling stated that she sees some very significant differences 

and she thinks they need to know why and she doesn’t have the answers to that.  

Councilmember Newton is absent tonight but Supervisor Houghtling stated 

that she will follow-up with him to have a conversation with Highway 

Superintendent Winestock as to why the life of our trucks and equipment is so 

much shorter than the life of Copake’s. 

 

Councilmember Rasmussen stated that he does not have the expertise to know 

how long the trucks should or shouldn’t last.  He stated that he is more 

interested in that the two documents that Copake gave Supervisor Houghtling 

are the documents that they are trying to work their way through with a list of 

what we have and how long should they expect it to last.  The other document 

where they put out how much money they will have to put into the equipment 

fund to plan for the future equipment needs. 

 

Supervisor Houghtling stated that she did talk to the Copake Supervisor about 

if their Highway Superintendent is allowed to purchase equipment up to a 



certain threshold, which the Town Board is allowed to do but they have not done 

this yet.  Both Copake and Ancram have and are up to $5,000.00.  Copake only 

ever puts $10,000.00 in the equipment line and put everything else in general 

because you can always move money from general to highway but not the other 

way around.  Even if they are planning to buy a piece of equipment outright, 

they will keep the funds in general and only move it over once the Town Board 

has approved the purchase through a Purchase Resolution. 

 

Extend Temporary Sign Regulation: 

Supervisor Houghtling stated that they currently suspended it until December 

15th, 2020 and they discussed not ending the extension before the holidays.  

Supervisor Houghtling suggested extending it until February 15th, 2021.   

 

Councilmember Trainor asked if there have been any reactions to this, comments 

or suggestions? 

 

Super visor Houghtling stated that she has heard from a few business owners 

that they are very glad that the Town Board has done this but they have not put 

up any additional signs and she stated that she has encouraged them to do so. 

 

Supervisor Houghtling stated that it doesn’t seem to her that anyone is utilizing 

it but they did say that they are appreciative that the Town Board went out of 

their way to acknowledge that they are struggling and that they can do it if they 

want to.  

 

A motion was made by Supervisor Houghtling to extend the temporary sign 

regulations as they currently sit through February 15, 2021.  The motion was 

seconded by Councilmember Trainor.  

 

 Roll Call Vote: 

  Councilmember Rasmussen -   Aye 

  Councilmember Gordon -    Aye 

  Supervisor Houghtling -    Aye 

  Councilmember Newton -    Absent 

  Councilmember Trainor -    Aye 
 

Pavilion Bathroom Contract – Extended to 12/11/2020 Status: 

Supervisor Houghtling stated that the Town Board had extended it until 

December 11th with the hopes that they wouldn’t have to extend it again.  There 

were some extenuating circumstances with COVID, obtaining needed materials 

and getting needed workers to complete the work.  Councilmember Newton is not 

present tonight, so Supervisor Houghtling read Councilmember Newtons 

comment on this topic. 

 

Councilmember Newton wrote that Billy Banker got back to Councilmember 

Newton and he has not done anything at the pavilion bathrooms since the last 

meeting on this.   

 

Supervisor Houghtling stated that she spoke to Town Engineer, Paul McCreary 

regarding this matter, obviously there have been extenuating circumstances on 

this job but her only concern is that it has been over a year since the start of this 

project.  Supervisor Houghtling stated that the contractor is a local community 

member and she is not looking to jam anyone up, but she is a little concerned 

that if they just keep extending it and nothing is getting done, she doesn’t want 

to get into next spring without the new bathrooms done.   



 

Supervisor Houghtling referred to Town Engineer Paul McCreary on this to see if 

he had any insight to offer on this. 

 

Town Engineer, Paul McCreary stated that the situation is obviously difficult, 

this is not something that any contractor has ever been prepared for and it is 

very true that there are certain materials that have gone up in price and are slim 

pickings.  His gut reaction is to have the contractor come in and identify exactly 

where the issues are.  The Town has to move forward thinking that the park will 

be open in the springtime, so let’s find out exactly where the issues are and then 

the board will know more.  If it is indeed a price increase for materials issue, then 

you will also have the difficult conversation with the contractor to be able to say 

prices have changed and maybe a happy medium can be met so that the town 

gets the bathrooms completed and the town is not hurting the contractor for 

reason that are beyond his control.  Changing contractors isn’t necessarily going 

to have a different outcome because they will come up against the same issues. 

 

Supervisor Houghtling stated that this is a local contractor who has a great 

working relationship with the town and has always done good work for the town, 

so they are certainly not looking to jam him up but she also doesn’t want to end 

up without bathrooms in the spring.   

 

The board all agreed to move forward this way and have the contractor attend 

the January meeting. 

 

A motion was made by Supervisor Houghtling to extend the contract until 

January 31, 2021.  The motion was seconded by Councilmember Trainor. 

 

Roll Call Vote: 

  Councilmember Rasmussen -   Aye 

  Councilmember Gordon -    Aye 

  Supervisor Houghtling -    Aye 

  Councilmember Newton -    Absent 

  Councilmember Trainor -    Aye 

 

NEW BUSINESS: 

Authorization to Enter into the Proposed 2021 Contract with LVPA: 

Supervisor Houghtling stated for the record that her husband is a member of 

the LVPA Board and therefore she will be recusing herself from the 

conversation and the vote. 

 

Councilmember Trainor asked if there were any comments or issues?  He 

stated that they have been over this, and he thinks that Ed Godfroy, LVPA is 

in agreement and everyone else is as well. 

 

A motion was made by Councilmember Trainor that the Town of New 

Lebanon, Deputy Supervisor, Mr. Banker sign the contract and enter into the 

fire protection agreement with the LVPA for 2021.  The motion was seconded 

by Councilmember Rasmussen. 

 

Roll Call Vote: 

  Councilmember Rasmussen -   Aye 

  Councilmember Gordon -    Aye 

  Supervisor Houghtling -    Abstain 

  Councilmember Newton -    Absent 



  Councilmember Trainor -    Aye 
 

Equipment Purchasing by Highway Department Resolution: 

Supervisor Houghtling read the following Resolution: 

 

TOWN OF NEW LEBANON 

RESOLUTION #26, 2020 
EQUIPMENT PURCHASING BY HIGHWAY DEPARTMENT 

DECEMBER 8, 2020 

 
At the regular monthly meeting of the New Lebanon Town Board, held via video and 
teleconference, duly called and held on the 8th day of December 2020, the following 
Resolution was proposed and seconded: 

Resolution by Supervisor Houghtling 
Seconded by Councilmember Rasmussen 

 
EQUIPMENT PURCHASING BY HIGHWAY DEPARTMENT 

WHEREAS, the Town Board of the Town of New Lebanon was recently presented 

with a voucher seeking payment for a 2020 backhoe; and 

WHEREAS, the purported transaction underlying said voucher provided for a total 

purchase price of $99,820.00, with such purchase price to be paid in part by 

trading in the Town’s 2015 backhoe at a trade-in allowance of $50,000 and 

payment by the Town drawn on Town funds from the Highway Budget in the 

amount of $49,820.00; and 

WHEREAS, Highway Law § 142 (1) requires Town Board approval for the Town 

Highway Superintendent to purchase equipment, tools and other implements to 

be used for highway maintenance, construction or reconstruction, snow ploughs, 

or other devices for the removal of snow from highways from moneys 

appropriated for that purpose;  and 

WHEREAS, Highway Law § 142 (5) requires Town Board approval of the sale, 

exchange, surrender or trade-in of machinery, tools, implements and equipment 

prior to the Town Highway Superintendent disposing of such machinery, tools, 

implements and equipment; 

WHEREAS, following a diligent and thorough review and investigation of the 

purported transaction and underlying circumstances as part of its voucher 

auditing procedure, the Town Board determined that neither the purchase of the 

2020 backhoe nor the disposition of the Town’s 2015 backhoe was authorized or 

approved by the Town Board; and 

WHEREAS, in response to the Town Board’s inquiry concerning the validity of the 

underlying transaction for which payment was being sought, the Town Highway 

Superintendent asserted that he believed he was authorized to purchase the 

2020 backhoe because, in part, his purchases of salt, sand and other materials 

has never previously been questioned, and, in part, because the Town Board in 

office in 2019, during the budget adoption process for 2020, appropriated up to 

$50,000 to be expended on a backhoe; and 

WHEREAS, the Town Board has reviewed and considered the Town Highway 

Superintendent’s assertions; and 

WHEREAS, contrary to such assertions, the Town Highway Superintendent has 

sought and  obtained approval for equipment purchases in the past  as shown in  

the minutes excerpts and resolutions collectively annexed hereto as Exhibit A; 

and 
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WHEREAS, the Town Board finds that the Town Highway Superintendent’s 

assertions are also contrary to the history of this particular transaction as shown 

in the minutes excerpts annexed hereto as Exhibit B; as summarized below; and 

WHEREAS, in this particular case, the Town Highway Superintendent attempted to 

obtain approval of the purchase of the 2020 backhoe at issue from this Town 

Board over the course of several months this year; and 

WHEREAS, in response to various requests to authorize the purchase of the 2020 

backhoe, the Town Board never voted in favor of approving either the purchase 

of the 2020 backhoe or the trade-in of the 2015 backhoe; and 

WHEREAS, at various points during such discussions, particular Town Board 

members made clear that the purchase of the 2020 backhoe required Town Board 

approval; and 

WHEREAS, in an effort to accommodate the Town Highway Superintendent’s 

request for the Town Board’s approval of the purchase of the 2020 backhoe, 

certain Town Board members expressed consideration of voting in favor of 

approving the purchase if the Town Highway Superintendent was able to sell 

surplus highway equipment (other than the 2015 backhoe, which had not been 

declared surplus); and 

WHEREAS, in an effort to accommodate the Town Highway Superintendent’s 

request for the Town Board’s approval of the purchase of the 2020 backhoe, the 

Town Board declared four pieces of highway equipment (none of which included 

the 2015 backhoe) as surplus at the Town Highway Superintendent’s request 

and authorized their sale through bidding with Auctions International;  and 

WHEREAS, thereafter, the Town Highway Superintendent suddenly rescinded his 

authorization of the sale of such four pieces of surplus equipment, and requested 

that only two of such four pieces of equipment be sold and that such sales be 

made through advertisement in the local newspaper rather than through 

Auctions International; and 

WHEREAS, at no point did the Town Board declare the 2015 backhoe as surplus 

equipment, nor did the Town Board at any point authorize its disposition by sale, 

trade-in, or otherwise; and 

WHEREAS, in light of the above facts and circumstances, both with respect to prior 

purchases made by the Town Highway Superintendent and with respect to 

attempts by the Town Highway Superintendent to obtain Town Board approval 

of the referenced transaction in particular, all as evidenced in Exhibit A and 

Exhibit B hereto, the Town Board finds the Town Highway Superintendent’s 

assertions that he allegedly believed he either was authorized to engage in the 

referenced transaction or that Town Board approval was unnecessary for the 

referenced transaction to be lacking in credibility; and 

WHEREAS, in the event the Town Highway Superintendent legitimately believed 

that he was either authorized to engage in the referenced transaction or that 

Town Board approval for the referenced transaction was unnecessary, the Town 

Board deems it to be in the best interest of the Town to make a clear, direct, and 

unequivocal statement concerning transactions involving highway equipment; 
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NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED AS FOLLOWS: 

1. Pursuant to Highway Law § 142 (1), no purchase of highway equipment, tools 

or other implements to be used for highway maintenance, construction or 

reconstruction, snow ploughs, or other devices for the removal of snow from 

the highways may be made without the express approval thereof by an 

affirmative vote of the Town Board of the Town of New Lebanon in favor of 

such purchase at a duly authorized, called and held meeting. Moneys 

appropriated for the purchase of equipment (even if itemized) in the Town 

budget and the Town Board’s vote in adopting or amending the Town budget 

shall not constitute Town Board approval of a purchase governed by this 

paragraph or by Highway Law § 142 (1). 

2. Pursuant to Highway Law § 142 (5), no sale, exchange, trade-in, surrender,  

or other disposition of machinery, tools, implements or equipment of the 

Town Highway Department shall be made without first obtaining the express 

approval thereof by an affirmative vote of the Town Board of the Town of 

New Lebanon in favor of such sale, exchange, trade-in, surrender, or other 

disposition at a duly authorized, called and held meeting. 

3. Transactions involving both (a) a purchase governed by paragraph 1 of this 

Resolution and Highway Law § 142 (1) and (b) a trade-in or other disposition 

governed by paragraph 2 of this Resolution and Highway Law § 142(5) shall 

require express Town Board approval of both such aspects and shall comply 

in all respects with both paragraphs 1 and 2 of this Resolution and Highway 

Law § 142(1) and (5). 

4. All transactions governed by this Resolution and Highway Law § 142 shall 

strictly comply with the provisions thereof in all applicable respects. Any 

transactions governed by this Resolution and Highway Law § 142 but 

purportedly entered into without such strict compliance shall be null, void, 

and of no legal effect as against the Town of New Lebanon. If any person, 

including the Town Highway Superintendent, engages or purports to engage 

in any transaction in violation of any applicable provisions of this Resolution 

or Highway Law § 142, such violation(s) may be deemed by the Town Board 

of the Town of New Lebanon to be intentional, in violation of the public trust, 

a gross dereliction of duty and an abuse of authority, and the Town Board of 

the Town of New Lebanon reserves the right to pursue any and all remedies 

available under law, including without limitation, seeking civil recovery of 

damages incurred as a result and seeking removal of office. 

Upon the question of the foregoing Resolution, the following Town Board   Members 
voted “Aye” or “Nay” for said Resolution: 

Roll Call Vote: 
Councilmember Norman Rasmussen Aye 
Councilmember Deborah Gordon Aye 
Supervisor Tistrya Houghtling Aye 
Councilmember Jesse Newton Absent 
Councilmember John Trainor Aye 
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The Resolution, having been approved by a majority vote of the Town Board, was declared duly 
adopted by the Supervisor of the Town of New Lebanon. 

 
Dated: December 8, 2020 
Marcie Robertson Town Clerk 
Town of New Lebanon 

 

See Exhibit A and Exhibit B attached  

 

Town Clerk Robertson was instructed to sign and seal a copy of the Resolution and put into 

Highway Superintendent Winestock’s mailbox. 

 

Fee Resolution: 

Supervisor Houghtling stated that they had a few fees added such as the fire inspections 

fees and the C of O fees and there were a few fees changed such as the dog fees.  This is one 

of the Town Policies that has to be reviewed annually so it is being reviewed and updated 

with the fee changes. 

 

TOWN OF NEW LEBANON 

RESOLUTION #27, 2020 

ADOPTION OF TOWN OF NEW LEBANON FEE SCHEDULE 

DECEMBER 8, 2020 

At a regular meeting of the New Lebanon Town Board, held at the New Lebanon Town Hall, 14755 

NYS Route 22, New Lebanon, New York, duly called and held on the 8th day of December, 2020, the 

following Resolution was proposed and seconded: 

Resolution by Supervisor Houghtling 

Seconded by Councilmember Trainor 

 
ADOPTION OF REVISED FEE SCHEDULE 

WHEREAS, the Town Board of the Town of New Lebanon deems it to be in the public interest to 

amend the Town’s existing fee schedule;    

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, that the Town Board hereby approves and adopts the 

Town of New Lebanon Fee Schedule, a copy of which is annexed hereto; and 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that the Town of New Lebanon Fee Schedule as annexed hereto and 

adopted hereby shall supersede all previous fee schedules of the Town of New Lebanon to the 

extent same is inconsistent therewith; and 
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BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that the Town Clerk shall maintain a copy of this Resolution and 

the fee schedule adopted hereby, and shall make same available for copying and inspection in 

accordance with law and as the Town Board may direct. 

Upon the question of the foregoing Resolution, the following Town Board Members voted “Aye” or 

“Nay” for said Resolution: 

 

Roll Call Vote: 

 Councilmember Jesse Newton   Absent 

 Councilmember Norman Rasmussen  Aye 

 Councilmember Deborah Gordon   Aye 

 Councilmember John Trainor    Aye 

 Supervisor Tistrya Houghtling    Aye 

  

The Resolution, having been approved by a majority vote of the Town Board, was declared duly 

adopted by the Supervisor of the Town of New Lebanon. 

 

Dated: December 8, 2020 

Marcie Robertson 

Town Clerk 

Town of New Lebanon 

                    Town of New Lebanon Fee Schedule 

Fees Derived from Code 

 

The fees referred to in the Code sections enumerated below shall be as follows: 

 

Chapter 71, Animals 

 

Single-Year Application 

Application Fee/ 

Senior Citizen 

Discount 

Mandatory 

Surcharge 

Total Fee/With Senior 

Citizen Discount 

 

For each dog that is 

spayed or neutered $6.50/5.50 $1 $7.50/$6.50 

 

For each dog that is 

unsprayed or unneutered $12.50/$10.50 $3 $15.50/$13.50 

 

 
Optional Three-Year 

License (When Qualified) Application Fee 

Mandatory 

Surcharge Total Fee 



TOWN BOARD MINUTES  
December 8, 2020 
Page 13 of 26 
  
 
 
 

 

For each dog that is 

spayed or neutered $12.75 $3 $15.75 

 

For each dog that is 

unsprayed or unneutered $23.55 $9 $32.55 

 

   

Impoundment Fees: Seizure Fee + Shelter Fee + Emergency Veterinary 

Costs/Expenses 

 

Seizure Fee  

First Offense in 1 year period $20  

 

Second Offense in 1 year period $30  

 

Each Offense Greater than 2 in 1 year 

period $50  

 

Shelter Fee   

Per day fee (first ten days) $35/day  

After tenth day, add’l flat fee $300  

 

***Any impoundment fees not paid to C-G Humane Society shall be remitted to the Town*** 

 

Chapter 81, Building Code Administration 

 
§ 81-4K Building Permits 

 

 

 Roofing Permit $50.00 

   

 Heating Appliance Installation Permit $50.00 

   

 New Electric Service Installation Permit $50.00 

   

 Demolition Permit $35.00 

   

 Driveway Permit (for driveways regulated 

under Uniform Building and Fire 

Prevention Code) 

$50.00 

   

 All Other Building Permits Depends on cost; $50 minimum 

   

 Cost of up to $2,000 $50 
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 Cost above $2,000 $50.00, plus $4.00 per $1,000 

of additional estimated cost or 

fraction thereof 

   

§ 81-4I Renewals of Building Permits 

 

 

 First Renewal (12 months) $50.00 

   

 Second Renewal (Additional 12 months) 50% of original permit fee; 

$50.00 minimum 

   

 Additional Renewals (Each additional 12 

months) 

50% of original permit fee, 

plus 5% of original permit fee 

for each renewal obtained 

beyond first 2 renewals;  

$50.00 minimum 

   

§ 81-5D Special Inspection $50.00 

   

§ 81-7F Certificates of Occupancy  

   

 

 

Single-Family and Two-Family Residential $50.00 

 All Other Structures/Occupancies Depends on project cost 

  

Project cost of up to $100,000 

 

$100.00 

  

Project cost of more than $100,000  

but not more than $150,000 

 

 

$150.00 

  

Project cost of more than $150,000  

 

$200.00 

   

§ 81-10G Operating Permit $100.00 

   

§81-11D Firesafety/Property Maintenance 

Inspections 

$50.00 per unit (i.e., per 

tenant space, per building, 

etc.) 

   

§81-13B Certificate of Occupancy/Compliance 

Search 

$50.00 

 

Chapter 88, Campgrounds 

 
§ 88-5C Camping ground license fees 

 

 

 At the time of application for the permit $25 
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Upon issuance of the license $5 per site based upon the 

maximum number of sites 

shown in the application 

  

Minimum fee 

 

$25 

 

Chapter 101, Entertainment, Public 

 
§ 101-12 License application fee 

 

$200 

 

Chapter 129, Junkyards 

 
§ 129-5A Application/Renewal $100 

 

Chapter 145, Mobile Home Parks 

 
§ 145-7 Mobile home park license fees 

 

 

 At the time of application for the permit $25 

  

Application/Renewal 

 

$20 per site 

 

Chapter 152, Parks and Recreation 

 
§ 152-3 Pavilion rental fee 

 

 

 Resident $50 

  

Nonresident 

 

$150 
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Chapter 179, Subdivision of Land 

 
§ 179-6A(7) and 

C 

Application for minor 

subdivision 

 

$100 plus $50 per lot 

§ 179-8A Application for major 

subdivision 

$500 plus $50 per lot 

 

Chapter 185, Taxation 

 
§ 185-1 Charge for mailing second (or 

subsequent) notices 

$2 

 

Chapter 205, Zoning 

 
§ 205-11B Zoning Permit Application 

 

$25.00 

§ 205-11C Certificate of Zoning 

Compliance 

$50.00 

   

§ 205-12C Appeals to ZBA (including 

interpretations, use variance, 

and area variance applications) 

$35.00 

   

§ 205-13C Special Use Permit Application $50.00 

   

§ 205-14E Site Plan Application $50.00 

   

Additional Fees 
Subject Fee 

 

Marriage license (see Domestic Relations Law § 15) 

 

$40 

 

Marriage transcript $10 

 

Death transcript $10 

 

Birth transcript $10 

 

Individual Town Code chapters and individual 

ordinances 

$5 per booklet plus $0.50 per 

page to a maximum fee of $25 

per booklet 

 

Town History books $15 
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Subject Fee 

  

Comprehensive Plan copies  

 

Color copy $35/copy 

 

Black-and-white copy $25/copy 

 

Summer Youth Program1,2,3 

 

 

 

Early registration fees (applicable where final 

payment is received by June 15) 

 

 

 

 

Resident (Town taxes paid to New Lebanon) 

 

1 child $480/season 

2 children $720/season 

3 children $882/season 

4 or more children $1002/season 

 

Local nonresident (Town taxes not paid to New 

Lebanon; school taxes paid to NLCSD) 

 

 

1 child $810/season 

2 children $1,200/season 

3 children $1,620/season 

4 or more children $1,920/season 

 

Nonresident (Town taxes not paid to New 

Lebanon; school taxes not paid to NLCSD) 

 

Per child $1,620 

 

Registration Fees (applicable where final 

payment is not received by June 15) 

 

 

 

Resident (Town taxes paid to New Lebanon)  

1 child $600/season 

2 children $900/season 

3 children $1,102/season 

4 or more children $1,252/season 

 

Local nonresident (Town taxes not paid to New 

Lebanon; school taxes paid to NLCSD) 

 

1 child $1,013/season 

2 children $1,500/season 

 
1 Additional fees will be charged for on-site and off-site programs and field trips. These fees will be set by the 

Summer Youth Camp Director based on the cost of the program or field trip. 
2 Registration fees will be waived for children of Town of New Lebanon employees. 
3 Registration fees must be paid for the entire season. Participation for only part of the season will not result in 

discounted registration fee. 
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Subject Fee 

3 children $2,025/season 

4 or more children $2,400/season 

 

Nonresident (Town taxes not paid to New 

Lebanon; school taxes not paid to NLCSD) 

 

Per child $2,025  

 

Swim Program Fees 

 

$40 per session 

$70 for two sessions 

 

Returned check4 $20 

 
 

 

Set Date for Annual Audit of the Books for 2020: 

The annual audit of the books for 2020 is scheduled to take place on Tuesday, January 12th, 

2020 at 6:00 pm.  
 

Policy Review – Sexual Harassment & Workplace Violence: 

Supervisor Houghtling stated that we did recently do a training and she wanted to see if 

there was any feedback on the policies, she did not receive any.  She looked through both and 

she did not see anything that should be changed.  The person from the County that trained 

us on it looked through both and nothing jumped out at her.  Any questions on either policy? 

No questions from the Town Board. 

 

A motion was made by Supervisor Houghtling for both the Workplace Violence Prevention 

Policy and the Sexual Harassment Policy to mark them as reviewed by the Town Board and 

adopted with no amendments on today’s date.  The motion was seconded by Councilmember 

Trainor and agreed upon unanimously with the exception of Councilmember Newton who is 

absent. 

 

See Addendum B and C 

 

Purple Heart Community Resolution: 

Supervisor Houghtling stated that we have Senator Daphne Jordan’s office reaching out 

regarding the town becoming a Purple Heart Community and getting the Purple Heart 

Community Designation.  It is basically an acknowledgment and recognition.  Supervisor 

Houghtling read the following from the letter: 

 

I write following up on a wonderful opportunity for your municipality to  be 

recognized as a "Purple Heart Community"  to further salute the selfless service and 

courageous sacrifice of America's armed forces.  Our goal for 2020 is to join several 

 
 



TOWN BOARD MINUTES  
December 8, 2020 
Page 19 of 26 
  
 
 
 

other states to become a Purple Heart State. It all begins at the local municipal level. 

Several municipalities in our district have already passed resolutions to become a 

Purple Heart Community. Our nation's oldest military honor, the Purple Heart is a 

combat decoration awarded to members of United States armed forces wounded in 

action and posthumously awarded to the next of kin in the name of those killed in 

action or die of wounds received in action. I am collaborating with Dave 

Wallingford, Commander of Chapter 446 of the Military Order of the Purple Heart, 

in this non­ partisan, grassroots effort. Enclosed is a sample resolution that you may 

consider utilizing to designate your municipality as a Purple Heart Community. 

Once the resolution is completed, please consider its placement on the agenda for 

your next public meeting. Doing so will provide ample time to contact veterans' 

organizations to attend the meeting, and an opportunity to reach out local 

newspapers, radio, TV to publicize the event. 

 

Supervisor Houghtling stated that it can also include the placement of a sign that the town 

purchases for $100.00, it is not a requirement but it is something we can do.   

 

Supervisor Houghtling stated that we recently passed the Veterans Flag Program, which we 

already have some orders for so come spring those flags will go up, she thinks this goes hand 

in hand with that.  Supervisor Houghtling asked if any board members have any questions?   

There were no questions from the Town Board. 

 

Supervisor Houghtling asked is the Town Board was supportive of her preparing a Resolution 

for the Town of New Lebanon?  Supervisor Houghtling stated that this is really a 2020 thing 

and is hopeful that we could do it at the Year End Meeting, that would be preferable, so that 

it can be adopted in 2020. 

 

The Town Board agreed.  Supervisor Houghtling stated that she will prepare that for the 

Year End meeting and let Senator Jordan’s office know. 

 

Speed Limit Sign Requests: 

Supervisor Houghtling stated that Canaan Road, which is the road that she lives on, in full 

transparency, had the speed limit reduced down to 35mhp passed back in August of 2017 and 

those speed limit signs never got put up, which is the town’s responsibility.  Supervisor 

Houghtling stated that when she was the Town Clerk, she had asked Highway 

Superintendent Winestock a few times to get those speed limit signs put up.  Supervisor 

Houghtling stated that she had a neighbor approach her a few weeks ago asking her what 

she could do to get the signs put up, which she advised her that the best path is to write to 

Highway Superintendent Winestock directly and to CC the Town Board on those requests.  

They did receive five requests from residents on Canaan Road, she stated that she did receive 

a text from Councilmember Newton and read the following: 
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Councilmember Newton stated in his text to Supervisor Houghtling that he was going to 

mention in liaison reports that County is coming out to mark sign placement for Canaan 

Road signs.  Councilmember Newton stated that Highway Superintendent Winestock wanted 

to thank the residents for reminding him about it, it fell through the cracks, he thinks. 

 

Supervisor Houghtling stated to all of the community members who wrote in about that, it 

looks like Highway Superintendent Winestock is going to make that a priority and get those 

up ASAP, so thank you Jeff and thank you to Jesse and thank you to all of the residents who 

took the time to write to your elected officials. 

 

Councilmember Trainor asked how many signs? 

 

Supervisor Houghtling stated that she doesn’t know, she thinks it is a sign every certain 

distance but she doesn’t know what the requirements are.   

 

Councilmember Trainor stated that he received an individual email from two gentlemen 

down on Canaan Road as well but doesn’t recall their names at the moment. 
 

COMMITTEE/LIAISON REPORTS: 

Assessor (Councilmember Rasmussen): 
Councilmember Rasmussen stated no news to report. 

 

Building Department (Councilmember Newton): 
Supervisor Houghtling stated that Councilmember Newton is absent for the Building 

Department.  

 

Business & Economic Development (Councilmember Gordon): 
Monte Wasch stated that the BEDC had a meeting last night and the sole item on the 

agenda was to consider what their plans will be for the next year.  They had a very 

comprehensive report from Ted Salem of the Comprehensive Plan Revision Committee 

about their efforts and how they might affect the Business and Economic goals for 2021.  

Monte stated that he is going to wait for the summary prepared by the wonderful, Sharon 

Powers before assembling a review of the meeting results and circulating it to the board 

and the committee members.  Monte stated the he has suggested their next meeting be on 

January 18th, 2021 if that does not conflict with any other town activity.   

 

CAC & Environmental Management & Climate Smart Task Force (Councilmember 
Gordon): 

David Farren, CAC Chair stated that the CAC has not had their monthly meeting yet, it 

will be next Monday.  David stated, carrying forward from last months meeting, the big topic 

has been the water study in town and working with the NYS Department of Health.  NYS 

DOH had a conversation with the CAC about a week and a half ago and they are willing to 

do up to fifteen to twenty comprehensive tests in town, courtesy of a grant he believes that 

they received from the CDC and there is no time limit to this.  They are planning to wait 
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until after winter and the weather improves, he believes to do the actual testing.  The testing 

shouldn’t take more than two days because they are not that far from New Lebanon, the well 

testers are based at the DOH in Albany.   

 

David stated to Supervisor Houghtling that she was going to reach out to certain landowners 

and maybe she could give an update.   

 

Supervisor Houghtling stated that they have their meeting tomorrow at 10:00AM, so she’d 

rather wait to update the board until after their meeting.  Steve Winkley helped them define 

a list of landowners that they would potentially want to be testing because they are down 

gradient of some of the areas of concern like to old Bouchard Junkyard.  Supervisor 

Houghtling stated that she has been reaching out to some of those community members 

because they want to choose people who are willing to share their results with the town.  

Supervisor Houghtling stated that David, Steve, Peg and herself are meeting tomorrow 

morning.   

 

Supervisor Houghtling stated that what is know as the fire pond at the old Ceramtech and 

the old Bouchard Junkyard are the two areas of concern that were defined.  They are going 

to do two to three properties per area of concern, Steve came up with a list of about ten per 

each.  Supervisor Houghtling stated that again they are looking for community members that 

are willing to share those results with the town before they make recommendation to DEC 

and DOH as to which wells, they think should be tested.   

 

Steve Powers, CSC Chair stated that the CSC Solar subcommittee has finished the vetting 

process of the potential partners for the community solar program for the town and 

community. We have determined that the best company to work with is Ampion which is 

based in Boston. They will provide a 10% discount for the town and each residence that signs 

up. In addition, they will offer a $100 donation to the town for each residential signup towards 

a program of the town's design. Their customer relations are excellent and most importantly 

they have the capacity and agreement with NYSEG to handle the town and many residents 

NOW which none of the other companies that we vetted did.  . The CSC Task Force as a whole 

has approved this as well. 

 

We are requesting that the Town Board approve working with Ampion and if so, Ampion 

has asked the town to sign the agreements previously emailed. (I knocked the consumer 

agreement off since it doesn't apply.) They have also requested to see 3 years of audited 

town balance statements. 

 

Supervisor Houghtling asked Steve if he is looking for a motion to authorize the CSC to 

move forward with Ampion and to authorize her to enter into the agreement and to provide 

three years of financials?  Steve replied that is correct.  Supervisor Houghtling stated that 

because it is authorizing her to enter the agreement another board member has to make the 

motion. 
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A motion was made by Councilmember Trainer to authorize the CSC to move forward with 

Ampion and to authorize Supervisor Houghtling to enter into the agreement and to provide 

three years of financials.  The motion was seconded by Councilmember Rasmussen and 

agreed upon unanimously with the exception of Councilmember Newton who is absent. 

 

Steve Powers stated that the CSC wants to start a Buy Local/Buy Green program which 

will get us points towards our Bronze goal. We would like to work with the Farmers Market 

which will promote our goals via their weekly emails and in the future at in person 

markets. We ask the town board's approval of this action. 

 

Supervisor Houghtling stated that she doesn’t think they need a motion for this, just that 

the Town Board is in favor of this action.  Steve replied that is fine. 

 

The present Town Board members agreed that this was good and fine for the CSC to 

proceed. 

Steve Powers stated that another action that they would also like to start a Waste 

Reduction Education campaign that will get us points. This will encourage residents to 

recycle their cans and bottles via Michael Carey's new recycling center on the mall as well 

as our ongoing composting efforts. 

Supervisor Houghtling stated that again they do not need a motion on this as it is not a 

contract, but do any Town Board members have any objection to a Waste Reduction 

Education Program? 

The present Town Board members agreed that this was good and fine for the CSC to 

proceed. 

Steve Powers stated that another action that will generate points for the CSC is Interior 

Lighting Upgrades for town buildings. It will provide for 70% of costs incurred repaid by 

NYSEG and I'm sure the savings will far exceed the difference as we've found on the LED 

street lights. So, we'd like to ask the Board to pass a motion approving the CSC to follow-up 

on this. 

Supervisor Houghtling asked Steve Powers if there was a grant application on this? 

Steve Powers responded that there is but according to Jill it is farther down the line and 

Jill didn’t think that needed to be approved now.  

Supervisor Houghtling stated that they can just approve the program and when the grant 

is ready to be applied for, the CSC can come back to the Town Board for approval. 

A motion was made by Supervisor Houghtling authorizing the CSC to move forward 

working with NYSEG on an interior lighting upgrade program for the Town Hall and Town 
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facilities and for herself as Town Supervisor to enter into any agreement required for such 

upgrades.  The motion was seconded by Councilmember Gordon and approve unanimously 

with the exception of Councilmember newton who is absent. 

Supervisor Houghtling asked Steve Powers if he received the mileage and hours 

information that he was looking for on the highway equipment inventory?  She knows he 

reached out to Councilmember Newton on this and was checking to see if Steve had 

received the information needed or communication from Councilmember Newton.  Steve 

Powers replied that he has not yet received the information he had requested but he has 

heard from Councilmember Newton and he stated that he was working on it and hoped to 

have the information to Steve that day. 

Supervisor Houghtling asked Steve Powers if he needed anything from the Town Board on 

the grant application that he was working on.  Steve replied that he had the forms that 

Supervisor Houghtling had signed and they needed and they had a deadline of December 

14th and he will submit the application before that deadline. 

Bruce Shenker, Environmental Management stated that he wanted to inform everyone 

that Columbia County is now part of the Climate Smart Communities Program.  The 

committee meets on Thursday to begin the process. 

 

Bruce Shenker stated that this out of our area but might be of interest, the Shepherds Run 

Solar Farm, it is quite larger and it is in opposition but there are two sides to it and tomorrow 

there is an open house that is open to the public and hopefully it will be posted on the Climate 

Smart Community Facebook page. 

 

Bruce Shenker mentioned that his appointment is up and stated that he would like to 

continue if the town will have him. 

 

Supervisor Houghtling stated that personally, she would love to have him continue and 

appreciates all of his hard work.  The appointments will take place at the Organizational 

Meeting in January.  She will put him down as a reappointment. 

  

      Fire, Law Enforcement & Emergency (Councilmembers Newton & Trainor): 
Councilmember Trainor stated nothing to report this month that most of the work was done 

before the budget came out. 

 

Highway (Superintendent Winestock & Councilmembers Newton): 
Supervisor Houghtling stated that Highway Superintendent Winestock and Councilmember 

Newton are not present to report on the Highway but she wanted to put something on the 

record.  Supervisor Houghtling stated that at a Special Meeting on November 20th, 2020, the 

Town Board did reiterate Highway Law 142, which requires Town Board approval for all 

equipment purchases and both Councilmember Newton and Highway Superintendent 

Winestock brought up the concern of a chainsaw breaking during a storm, not being able to 
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buy that without the Town Board holding a meeting.  Supervisor Houghtling stated that she 

did let Highway Superintendent Winestock know that she would love to hear from him as far 

as what he thought that threshold should be and that she would certainly be open to passing 

a small amount that he could buy without Town Board approval.  Supervisor Houghtling 

stated that both Ancram and Copake have allowance of up to $5,000.00 for a piece of highway 

equipment.  Supervisor Houghtling stated that as of right now she has not heard any request 

from Highway Superintendent Winestock, so she just wants to put it on the record that she 

has put it in his hands as far as coming to the board with a request as to what he thinks that 

threshold should be and then the board can discuss it, but as of right now, no request has 

come from Highway Superintendent Winestock.   

 

Historian & LVHS: (Councilmembers Trainor): 
Councilmember Trainor stated that not much is going on, some individuals on the board are 

doing research.  Glenn Fisher is doing work on Jessie Torey.  Things seem to be going well 

with the Town Historian.    

 

Justice Court/Constable (Councilmember Trainor): 
Councilmember Trainor stated that the court is the same, it seems to be going along well.   

 

Library (Councilmember Trainor): 
Councilmember Trainor stated that Moriah gets a lot of publicity out and she is still 

continuing with the program that she started with dramatic reading of scripts.  The first 

one went pretty well.  She has a script of the Christmas Carol that she is trying to get 

organized.  There is a board meeting on Thursday.   

 

      Buildings, Parks & Recreation (Councilmembers Newton): 
Councilmember Newton is absent. 

 

Seniors (Councilmember Gordon): 
Councilmember Gordon stated that the seniors are staying home. 

 

Volunteers (Councilmember Rasmussen): 
Councilmember Rasmussen stated that he has made the first round of assembling the various 

lists of volunteers that he was provided with, they have just over a hundred on the list so far 

and he is certain that there are others that he hasn’t yet been able to include.  He stated that 

it is a wonderful affirmation of the number of people for a town of 2,400 people, if a hundred 

are regularly volunteering, he thinks that is a very positive statement for the town.   

 

Councilmember Rasmussen only has email addresses for eighty-nine of the people on the list 

and he has sent a brief questionnaire to them via email, he has thirteen responses so far.  

Hopefully he will receive more in the next week or two.  So, the directory of volunteers has 

been started and he will update the board next month as to the progress. 

 

Project Management (Councilmember Rasmussen): 
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Councilmember Rasmussen stated that although he likes the idea of project management he 

thinks that it is pretty clear that it has not produced any of the desired effects and hasn’t 
really added a lot to the equation and he suggests that they drop this from their lists of things 

to be working on so that they can focus more on things that are actually providing a benefit. 

 

Supervisor Houghtling asked if any other board members had any problem with that and no 

one did.   

 

Supervisor Houghtling mentioned to Councilmember Rasmussen that since they are 

dropping the project management, maybe he can work with Councilmember Gordon on a 

town by town comparison of what they are doing better and what are we doing better that we 

can share.   

 

Supervisor Houghtling stated that every couple of year the County comes out with a town by 

town comparison but she warns to use this list with a very careful caveat because sometimes 

you can look at that and say “wow, our Town Clerk’s office is way over budgeted” but without 

knowing what the Town Clerk’s office does in each town, because it is very, very different.  

Some Town Clerk’s offices are open one day a week for four hours and have hardly any 

business.  She thinks it is a good thing to look at how other towns are doing things but it’s 

not just a black and white scenario.   
 

ANNOUNCEMENTS:   

December:  

Tuesday, December 29, 2020 at 6:00 pm – Year End Meeting 

 

January: 

Friday, January 1, 2021 at 10:00 am – Organizational Meeting 

Tuesday, January 12th at 6:00 pm – Annual Audit of the books 

Tuesday, January 12th at 7:00 pm – Regular Monthly Meeting 

 

PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR: 

 In addition to an in-person privilege of the floor, Supervisor Houghtling will read all 

 comments, questions and concerns emailed to supervisor@townofnewlebanon.com during 

 the meeting.  Supervisor Houghtling stated she has not received any emails from anyone 

 online.   

 

ADJOURNMENT: 

A motion was made by Supervisor Houghtling and seconded by Councilmember Trainor 

and approve unanimously with the exception of Councilmember Newton who is absent to 

adjourn the meeting at 8:12 pm. 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

 

Marcie Robertson 

mailto:supervisor@townofnewlebanon.com
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New Lebanon Town Clerk 
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